A Mother's Thoughts on Rituals & Keepsakes by Karen Davis Brandon, Manitoba, Canada

(Thoughts of one mother on funerals, memorial services and creating memories following her experience. Her daughter, Rhiannon April Davis, was stillborn at 61/2 months gestation on August 18, 1987.)

After the stillbirth of my daughter, an autopsy was performed. I was then informed a hospital disposal would take place. After a few days however, we decided to obtain the ashes (cremains); my priest informed me that cremains would have to be buried. We had a small memorial service, and we buried Rhiannon's ashes next to her great-grandfather. I can't begin to tell you how grateful I am that the ashes were buried; I now have a place to visit and to place flowers. We recently purchased a beautiful headstone in memory of our beloved daughter. I know of other individuals who wish they had a place to go to place flowers but did not have the opportunity to think things through before arrangements were made. In my case, I was drugged severely, and after the delivery all types of forms were issued to me to sign. I barely remember what happened, much less what I had signed. In my girlfriend's case she gave birth at 5 months, and this was considered a late miscarriage—the clergy was not called, the public health nurse was not informed, and they never discussed with her the option of a service, burial, etc. I feel very bad for her, and it's sad to realize that if she had given birth two weeks later, it would have been treated much differently.

Something else that I did, which I found very helpful, was to request the baby's bracelet, and two sets of handprints and footprints, which I will cherish forever. I distributed the cards that I had made up, to my family and friends to let them know, that just because my baby didn't live, that didn't mean that I don't miss her. But we both know that cards are not the answer to informing people about bereaved parents and their needs. My only regret throughout this whole experience, besides losing my baby, is that I never got the chance to see her. I would encourage parents to see their baby, or ask that a picture be taken, in case they would like to see it later on.

My best advice would be this: Even though parents have a great amount to deal with throughout their ordeal...do whatever feels right...there is no wrong!

(See birth/death announcement for Rhiannon, Section five.)

